
R E V I E W S 
Phillip Borsos' 

Tlie Grey Fox 

The Western, the oldest of all film genres, 
has developed such mythological depth 
in the eighty years since The Great 
Train Robbery that even a bad Western 
is capable of throwing off haunting 
images as easily as breathing. 

In Alan J, Pakula's somnolent modern 
Western, Comes a Horseman, for in
stance, an aging ranch hand finds that 
his arthritis and the cold of the morning 
have conspired to render him incapable 
of mounting his horse without the aid of 
a kitchen chair. There is something 
astounding and heartbreaking there, 
partially because of its relationship to 
the myth of the carefree, vagabond 
cowboy (whatever happened to the boys 
iti the bunkhouse when the hero rode 
off into the sunset ?), partially because 
of the framing and chiaroscuro lighting 
provided by Gordon Willis, and most of 
all, because the actor, Richard Fams-
worth, is virtually the only character in 
the film who does not represent an 
ideological position, but rather has a 
chance to develop a character. 

Now Famsworth has an entire film 
built around him, and he proves himself 
worthy of every bit of the extravagant 
beauty that director Phillip Borsos has 
lavished on The Grey Foji. 

A title card informs us that Bill Miner, 
a daring stage coach robber, having 
spent thirty years in prison was released 
into the twentieth century. 

The Grey Fo}c starts out looking like 
that most worn-out variation on the 
Western genre, the "last outlaw" film, 
where the final outlaw is tracked down 
and eliminated by the grinding weight 
of a numerically and technologically 
superior society that wants nothing more 
than to stomp out the last vestiges of 
individuality in the pursuit of a modem 
conformism. 

What is happening is much more 
interesting, however, because rather 
than standing as the last archaic indivi
dual. Bill Miner is the first Western 
outlaw to be inspired by technology 
rather than destroyed by it, and his 
inspiration is the movies. Having moved 
north to Washington state to live with 
his sister and her husband, he is earning 
a living picking oysters from the Puget 
Sound mud flats, when one evening he 
decides to take in the nickelodeon, and 
sees The Great Train Robbery. 

The nickelodeon scene is outstanding 
in its recreation of the sheer physical 
excitement created by the first movies. 
Remember, this is less than a decade 
after a Paris audience fled screaming at 
the Lumiere Brothers' L'Arrivee du Train, 
a time when the film industry did not 
yet exist in California, preferring the 
sunny shores of the Hudson River and 
Fort Lee, N,J. It is perhaps the best scene 
about the power of the moving image 
since Godard's Les Carabiniers, and 
since Miner had gotten out of crime 
because his specialty had dried up, his 
eyes are shining half with excitement at 
the story, but half because he is watching 
a training film (nopunintented) on how 
to take up a "new line of work. 

The theme of technology's wonder is 
picked up in the film's very first scene. 

as Miner rides the train north. On the 
train is a salesman with a hot new line 
of labour-saving devices, most notably a 
mechanical apple peeler. When the sa
lesman opines that there is an unlimited 
future in appliances. Miner replies that 
"To a man my age, the future doesn't 
mean much unless you're talking about 
next week." Yet there is no denying the 
fascinated glitter in his eye. When he 
purchases a gun, the light plays on the 
polished metal surfaces witb a dark 
richness that suggests Vermeer. Indeed, 
his suggestion to a punk that "A profes
sional always specializes" and his use of 
dynamite sticks to blow open train doors 
suggests that he is less the spiritual 
cousin of Butch Cassidy and the Sundan
ce Kid than the grandfather of Frank, the 
hero of Michael Mann's Thief. 

But Borsos and his art director. Bill 
Brodie, do something very interesting 
with the relationship between The Grey 
Fojc and the old movie myths. The inter
cutting of old, silent, black and white 
footage into the film is not merely a cute 
device, but a method of commenting on 
mythology and a way of emphasizing 
the visual organization of The Grey Fo/c 
as a silent film. For a Western, there are 
two things which are very odd about the 
film — its location and the newness of 
the buildings. Filmed in the northern 
woods, it bears less resemblance to the 
sun-bleached California Westerns that 
have become our idea of the west (Monu
ment Valley, etc.) and more resemblance 
to The Great Train Robbery (the forests 
of New Jersey). The newness of the 
buildings suggests a much more realistic 
frontier — is there anything more ludi
crous than to see a movie set in the 
frontier's wide open spaces where all 
the buildings look as if they are a hundred 
years old ? 

The art direction contributes thorough
ly to this feeling that we are watching a 
silent film by building a set of high-
ceiling rooms that suggest old movie 
sets yet, by underdecorating them avoid
ing the overstuffed look that character
izes the Masterpiece Theatre school of 
period melodrama The high- ceilinged 

rooms recreate the impression of watch
ing characters rattle about in spaces 
slightly too large, a hallmark of movies 
that were made in ceilingless sets to 
allow the sun in. 

Thus, when we see the fatal climax of 
The Great Train Robbery just before the 
capture of Bill Miner's band of despera
does, it seems to be an economic short
cut to shooting an actual climax, but 
turns out to be a commentary on- the 
movie mythology versus the reality of 
the event and a flash of memory, as 
Miner remembers the conclusion and 
decides not to do anything seriously 
stupid. 

There are other flashes of period 
authenticity, like the stiff-armed, awk
ward stance of the Nortwest Mounted 
Police-men who capture the gang, and 
the nascent nationalism of Corporal 
Femie (Timothy Webber), who does not 
see why he should co-operate with an 
American Pinkerton detective (Gary Rei-
neke, in a role that uses well his gift for 
quietly understated menace). 

Borsos has also filled The Grey Fox 
with authentically period faces, espe
cially Richard Famsworth and Jackie 
Burroughs. Famsworth, a stuntman for 
almost forty years before beginning an 
acting career in Mark Rydell's The 
Cowboys, is one of those rare screen 
naturals whose character shines through 
his face. He invests Bill Miner with a sly 
humour and open charm that would 
have been denied the film had Peter 
O'Brien and Borsos gone through with 
their original casting plan of Harry Dean 
Stanton, whose specialty is snake-mean, 
redneck craziness. 

The film's major revelation, though, is 
the sublime Jackie Burroughs, who is no 
revelation at all to those of us who saw 
her steal scenes from Maggie Smith at 
Stafford in the mid-1980's. The fact that 
Burroughs, who has been working in 
this country for over a d e c ^ ^ h a s had 
to wait this long for a major l&m role is 
yet one more instance of how shabbily 
the native acting community has been 
treated by the tax shelter producers in 
general. 

Playing a bluestocking suffragette (the 
period is too early to call her a feminist) 
who is wont to make pronouncements 
to the town's newpaperman on the 
need for the equality of women, Bu^ 
roughs suggests Katherine Hepburn at 
her best, and her romance with Fams
worth has a rare warmth and an intelli
gent maturity that fits with the charac
ters and their times. 

Phillip Borsos' first feature filin (follow
ing several documentaries) is clearly the 
work of a major talent. He has, with 
cinematographer Frank Tidy (and ope
rator Ron Orieux, DOP on The Hounds 
of Notre Dame), created a Western film 
that looks as if it might have been filmed 
by Werner Herzog - it has the same 
misty, mystical clarity of image. It ho
nours the genre while commenting on 
that genre's rambunctious mythology, 
not in the name of realism (which is just 
another of the 97 orders of stylization), 
bjut in the name of historical and a 
formal re-evaluation of that mythology, 
denying the possibility of the wild west 
in the midst of the peacable kingdom, 
while admitting that kingdom's possible 
appeal to an aging outlaw who is tired of 
running. 

John Harknesg • 
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David Cronenberg's 

Videodrome 

Whaf s going to get in the way here, the 
one and only thing that might prevent 
David Cronenberg's Videodrome from 
reaching the wide, wide audience it 
deserves is the "I-don't-like-that-stuff" 
syndrome. You know it; the odds are 
a thousand-to-one that, at some point or 
another, you're a party to it. It's your 
complete unwillingness to go to a movie 
because the subject matter, or the style, 
or the genre turns you off. 

For me, if s anything about a young 
man or woman coming of age, especially 
at the turn of the century, especially in 
the Australian outback 

For a lot of you, it's science-fiction, 
horror, violence and, especially, David 
Cronenberg. 

Forget the syndrome. Videodrome is 
as far above the average sc i^ce fiction/ 
horror movie as Coppola's The Conver
sation is above the average mystery —. a 
movie to which it is thematically close — 
and worthy of the same kind of careful 
attention. 

What makes it so is that Cronenberg 
has found, for the second time in only 
five features, something filmmakers can 
go a lifetime and never find at all — a 
real monster. In The Brood, he did it 
with child abuse and created a first-rate 
shocker, but child abuse is a present 
reality for only a few of us. Videodrome's 
monster is much more pervasive, de
vouring and deadly to all of us — it's 
television itself (Look, I don't want to get 
preachy here, Cronenberg certainly 
doesn't, but I happen to agree with his 
thesis). Television is transforming us all, 
says Cronenberg, replacing our lived 
reality with its created images. "It's the 
retina of the mind's eye," says Brian 
O'Blivion. That name, by the way, is the 
caracter's own creation for himself This 
is the first script in which Cronenberg 
has allowed his sense of humour full 
play and, in context, he is very witty. 

The excellence of the central concept 
- that we ar,e all tainted by the monster 
- generates the excellence that fills 
Videodrome at every level. In Michael 
Crichfon's Looker, only part of TV is 
bad; the pure good guys penetrate the 
baddies' stronghold and stop the evil. 
Stock plot. Here, Max Renn, president of 
CIVIC-TV (a station very much like 
Toronto's CITV-TV) is hero, trying to 
penetrate the mystery of Videodrome, a 
satellite-beamed program of graphic, 
plotless sex-and-violence. Renn is the 
villain because he wants to broadcast this 

EHT 
trash and boost the ratings and the 
victim because Videodrome penetrates 
and changes him. His odyssey may con
tain elements of standard fairy-tale ar
chetype, but it's a long long way from 
bemg a stock plot, 

Renn's ambiguity is passed on to the 
viewer in Mark Irwin's tight, well-
composed cinematography. When Nicki 
Brand (Deborah Harry), Renn's lover, 
tells him she wants to audition for 
Videodrome, he reacts with horror we 
share, but if s her thaf s bathed in warm, 
golden light and him thaf s in the cold 
dark at the side of the frame. Similarly, 
we're i ^ ^ aware of his, and our, 
t a i n t e d n ^ in the establishing shots 
that feature shining skyscraper city-
scapes behind, and above the brown 
squalor we really live in. Inevitably, the 
eye focusses on the shining to the exclu
sion of the squalor, just like TV, 

Carol Spier's art direction carries it 
forward, placing the characters in messy, 
unattended-to environments and the 
actors respond beautifully, behaving like 
shambling derelicts; James Woods 
(Renn) especially, until brought to life by 
The Tube and its violent fantasies. 

Though Videodrome is James Woods' 
movie all the way, all the supporting 
players are excellent, creating interest
ing, well-defined characters even when, 
from a script point of view, they are 
required to be nothing more than plot 
devices. Special mention, however, 
should go to Pefcr Dvorsky as Harlan, 
Renn's comic technical wizard, and 
Deborah Harry, who, despite reported 
problems on the set that resulted in her 
part being trimmed, has made Nicki 
Brand a marvellous kink. 

Kinky sex and kinkier violence play a 
big part in Videodrome, as they do in 
most of Cronenberg's work. The differ
ence here, to reassure the "I-don't-like-
that-stuff' crowd, is that they are never 
"gratuitous", nor indulged in beyond 
the demands of the story. Nor are they 
played for titillation, and I speak as a 
man who enjoys his sado-masochistic 
fantasies; you can close your eyes during 
those bits and not feel like you're missing 
the film's raison d'etre. If you can dose 
your eyes at all during Videodrome, 
you're unbelievable. This is a film that 
doesn't waste a frame and that spends 
an amazing number of them expanding 
and refining its central idea. 

Whether you're predisposed to like 
Cronenberg or not, Videodrome is worth 
your attention as a thoughtful film on a 
serious subject and, if that subject and 
Cronenberg's ideas on it appeal to you, 
let me recommend a much quieter 
horror: Four Arguments for the Elimina
tion of Television by Jerry ManderfQuill, 
New Vork, 1978) which covers much the 
same material as Videodrome, but 
through reason, not drama. 

The correlation isn't as odd as it 
sounds. Science fiction has always been 
a genre of ideas. See the movie. Read the 
book. Find out just know well ideas can 
be developed on screen when somebody 
with talent is at the top of his form, 

Andrew Dowler • 
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asst acc't Rachelle Charron bookkeeper Mau
reen Fitzgerald receptionist Bonnie Gold p. 
ass f s . Richard Spiegelman, Howard Rothschild 
craftservice Lydia Wazana p.c. Filmplan Intet^ 
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Peter Shatalow's 

Heart of Gold 

Heart Of Gold, Insight Productions' three-
hour, three-part CBC Superspecial (aired 
Dec, 12, 13, 14) is a classic case of the 
good idea falling among bad ones and 
going tragically wrong. 

According to John Brunton, the show's 
executive producer, the original idea — 
a history of Canadian rock — was chan
ged after consultation with the oracle of 
American TV ratings, which revealed 
that, in that countrx at least, prime-time 
rock drew lowly and humble numbers. 
So "Canadian rock" became "Canadian 
pop," which is not at all the same thing. 

Pop can include dixielatrd, big bands 
jazz, blues, folk, country, middle-of-the-
road IMORI, rock, reggae and anything 
else that's ever recei\'ed AM airplav and 
Canada has produced important and 
interesting artists in virtually all those 
fields. But Heart Of Gold doesn't tr\' to 
be complete Partly from considerations 

of time and partly, I suspect, to keep 
those numbers up, it concentrates solely 
on folk, MOR and rock and lumps toge
ther 3S artists whose only common 
ground, in many cases, is their Canadian 
citizenship. 

The intention, and the achievement, 
was clearly to produce a mainstream 
show for a mainstream viewer, but it is 
sheer superstition to believe such a 
viewer actually exists. Through the years, 
it has been well, though informally, 
documented that the citizen likely to 
have a religious experience watching 
Carole Pope rub her crotch while doing 
"'High School Confidential" is also likely 
to tremble with rage and visions of Sid 
Vicious while watching Paul Anka do 
'My Way and tell how writing it while 
thinking of his hero, Frank Sinatra, 
brought him to tears, Apka fans, of 
course, will be equally unenthused bv 
Rough Trade and admirers of Valdi's 
"Play Me A Rock'n Roll Song" will not 
leap with glee at the sound of heavv 
metallists Rush and Saga. It is the inevi
table corollary to the something-for-
everyone principle : you will also pro
duce something for everyone to hate. 

To cope with this. Heart Of Gold's 
producers have adopted the Laugh-In 
principle : mix it up and keep it moving; 
if you don't like what's on right now, 
stick around, therell be something to 
your taste in just a few minutes. On one 
level this is perfectly true and, whatever 
your taste, when Heart Of Gold finally 
gets around to it, youre more than likely 
to be delighted. The researchers and 
crew have unearthed or created some 
wonderful pieces of performance and 
interview on almost eveiy performer 
covered, I won't list ni\ favorites; it 
would be pointless unless your taste 
exactly matches mine (which, inciden-
lalh, is why I'm doing this review in 
terms as general as I can make themi. 

The problem, though, is that the laugh-
In principle keeps you from savoring 
xour favourites. With a lew exceptions 
- Anne Murray and Ian &, Sylvia, among 
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R E V I L W S 
others — the segments are so short and 
choppy that you'\e no sooner settled 
into a groove than you're jerked right out 
of it again. After a while, you start to feel 
likl you're watching the world'slongest 
K-Tel commercial. 

The good idea is further cluttered by a 
conflict between the documentary and 
"entertainment special" aspects of the 
show. The latter phrase is Brunton's and 
he insists it describes how he always 
conceived Heart Of Gold to be. But he's 
given us lots of docunientary material 
and often at the expense of the music. 
Time after time we are given only frag
ments of very good songs and songs 
interrupted for a line of narration or 
artists' commentary. True, the interrup
tion points are well-chosen, but if music 
is the point, then any interruption is 
jarring and destructive of what is very 
often a fine performance. 

On the other hand, there isn't enough 
documentary material. In one segment, 
Robbie Robertson tells how he and The 
Band joined Bob Dylan and got booed 
from one end of the earth to the other. 
You're never told why and, if you're at 
all curious, that omission may m£ike you 
very resentfuKit was because Dylan had 
never played rock before - this was 
1965 — and his folkie audience despised 
the stuff. So, when he showed up with 
electric guitars, they decided he was 
selling out). There are lots of other 
examples and they all follow the same 
pattern : enough information to awaken 
your interest, not enough to pay it off. 

In addition, there are a few flat-out 
factual errors in Donald Sutherland's 
orotund narration and a couple of unin
tentional structural howlers, the best 
being that right after Randy Bachman 
delivers his seriously-held belief that 
Canadian music is a world-wide force, 
we get no-talent Lisa dal Bello desper
ately shaking her breasts to sell us her 
one hit, "Pretty Girls." 

Most of the moments in Heart Of Gold 
that I liked have faded from memory. 
What remains is the overall feeling of 
profound irritation and frustration at 
seeing a good idea wrecked for bad 
reasons. Despite this, I hope Brunton got 
the numbers he wanted, because they 
just might get him the money to do what 
he says he really wants to do : a series of 
13 half-hours on the same subject. That, 
rather than Heart Of Gold, is what both 
artists and audiences deserve. 

Andrew Dewier • 
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Peterson d. Peter Shalalow a s s o c p. Ann ,\Iavall 
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Fernando Arrabal's 

Odyssey 
of the Pacific 

Over a year later than its originally 
anticipated release date, Fernando 
Arrabal's Odyssey of the Pacific has 
chugged into Canadian theatres, and 
the suspicion is that this anachronistic 
clunker will be ortiered to pull out fast. 

It concerns the daydream fantasies of 
three children who plot to escape the 
uninaginative confines of their bour
geois life, on board a ressurrected steam 
locomative. Unfortunately, the film is 
deplorably scripted, poorly acted and 
technically flawed. Its principal problem 
lies in the leaden inauthenticity of its 
language — not surprising considering 
the international melange which con
tributed to this English-language film, 
Spanish-born Arrabal does not speak 
English himself, yet he bravely (or fool
ishly) made the film in English. The 
internationally reknown playwright/ 
director co-scripted the film with 
Quebec writer Roger Lemelin of Les 
Plouffe fame, and his words were con
veyed into English by an on-location 
translator. Another factor compounding 
this linguistic contrivance was that the 
actors were predominantly French-
speaking, were directed in French, yet 
delivered their lines, for the liiost part, 
in English. That is, when they weren't 
being dubbed! One is tempted to ask : 
why was this film even made in English ? 
Surely it would have rung truer in 
French, not just in terms of language, 
but also in the actors' delivery and even 
the film's very content. The impression 
one is left with is that the film keeps 
missing the station, as its European 
sensibilities drive it in one direction, 
and its attempted North American 
commercialism drives it in another. 

The story begins when nine-year-old 
Liz and seven-year-old Toby (Anick and 

Jonathan Starr, both in their first film 
roles) spend their summer vacation at 
the well-to-do country home of their 
Uncle Alex (Jean-Louis Roux) and Aunt 
Elsa (Monique Mercure). The childless 
couple dote dutifully on their charges, 
dressing them immaculately in Victorian 
clothes and surrounding them with gad
gets, toys and television. One day a 
young Cambodian refugee boy named 
Hoang (Ky Hunt Uk) arrives, and the 
three fast friends take to exploring to
gether in the surrounding woods. Their 
day-trips lead them to the discovery of a 
crippled ex-locomotive engineer, Thu-
bal (Mickey Rooney), whojiyes as a 
hermit in a decrepit railwaj^fflf. Thubal, 
who calls himself the Empe'rbr of Peru, 
sits astride a wheelchair-throne, and 
with darting eyes, flashing teeth and an 
annoying glisten of spittle at the corner 
of his mouth, pontificates magnilo-
quently about whatever madness comes 
to mind. It is all very reminiscent of 
Lewis Carroll minus the profound, poetic 
lunacy. The children stumble across 
Thubal's hidden locomotive and set 
themselves the task of restoring it to its 
original glory. So that Hoang can rescue 
and marry his mother, they plan to 
travel to Cambodia on the ressurrected 
train, with Thubal at the engine. Thubal 
encourages and stokes their fantasies, 
but at the last minute declines to go with 
them, proving that even a "mad" adult 
can't share the fantasies of children, 

Arrabal has said that his own chil
dren's fantasies were the inspiration for 
the film, and ironically the fantastical 
side of the film tioes seem genuinely 
linked to a child's imagination : the one 
believable thread in this whole improba
ble concoction. A good part of the film 
consists of Toby's dreams of grandeur. 
Each of his fantasies involves some 
ingenious stroke of inventiveness on his 
part, turning potentially disasterous 
situations into triumphs in front of an 
adulatory crowd. But these wildly cheer
ing crowd scenes are so sloppily inserted 
that they bear no continuity with Toby's 
filmed fantasies. They are too obviously 
what they are : shots of ballgame and 

• Ky Huot Uk. left, Jonathan Starr, and Anick: Lewis Carroll minus the lunacy 

concert audiences. Contrasted with 
Toby's narcissistic daydreams are 
Hoang's real and tragic memories of hjj 
separation from his parents and hts 
desperate escape from Cambodia. 

Although the film essentially poses 
the chilciren as mere vehicles for their 
own fantasies, nothing can excuse the 
wooden expressionlessness of their act
ing especially that of Starr and Ky HUot 
Uk. And Mercure's and Roux's efforts 
are marred by the weary vapidity of the 
dialogue. Rooney did his scenes on 
weekends (usually in one or two takes) 
travelling back and forth from a play he 
was then doing on Broadway [Sugar 
Babies). He too is a victim of the film's 
dialogue, but his hyperbolic rantings 
are hammed to the hilt, even though 
delivered from a wheelchair. Widening 
the film's credibility gap even further, 
the extras appear embarrassingly aware 
that they are in a movie. Apparently, the 
playwright-turned-director Arrabal has 
little skill extracting from actors what it 
takes to give a film authenticity. 

On a more positive note, there is an 
anachronistic element to the film which 
barkens back to age of steam. It is 
manifest in the chiltiren's outmoded 
clothes, in the vaudeville troupe they 
encounter on the railroad tracl«, in the 
locomotive, and in the very feel of the 
photography itself. Appropriately, the 
Acadian folk singer from New Brunswick, 
Edith Butler, arranged the musical score. 
Just as through her ballads she attempts 
to keep alive the spirit-memory of a 
displaced people and their obsolete 
Acadian language, in Odyssey the haunt
ing song which accompanies shots of 
the locomotive seems to be attempting 
to raise the extinct machine from the 
dead. Unfortunately, this film is stillborn, 
if only because Arrabal refused to deliver 
a potentially poetic vision in its appro
priate language. 

Lyn Martin • 
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SHORTS 
Michael Snow's 

So Is This 

So Is This, Michael Snow's latest film in, 
the self-reflexive mode, is a logical exten
sion of his previous film work. As usual, 
it deals with the process of film itself, 
and how that process is manifested in 
objectification. But he has found a fresh 
and, he confesses, not original method 
of representation: using the written 
word as icon. 'The word becomes more 
than a signifier, it becomes the thing it 
represents - in this case, the film. 

The film is intended to be read literal
ly, word for iconic word. It consists 
solely of single, basic-vocabulary words, 
presented one after the other to cons
truct sentences and paragraphs. By con
tinuously drawing attention to itself as 
object, the film makes one conscious of 
reading/seeing as projected celluloid 
pictures of words, and therein lies a 
fresh resolution to the concept-object 
dichotomy which has characterized 
much of modem art. A word seldom 
bears some direct relationship with 
what it signifies, whereas images do. 
Pointedly, the most prominent, imme
diate and oft-repeated word/image of 
the film is : this. This is both the signifier 
and the signified because this is the 
film. And this, as Snow repeatedly an
nounces, is the title of this film. 

As the film's author, the first message 
Snow conveys is that this, the film, 
represents itself. Consequently, each 
word stands alone to exist in and of 
itself Yet when read/watched in succes
sion, meaning is formulated in the 
viewer's mind, A film cannot exist 
without an audience, for its very essen-
se is interactionary. The participatory 
nature of the film is emphasized through
out, almost as if this is Snow's apologia, 
his personal letter to his audience, and 
he anticipates, guides and extracts a 
very calculated audience response. Sig
nificantly, the only sounds heard through
out the duration of the film come from 
theaudience'schuckles, laughter, groans 
and shufflings : they too belong to the 
film, in an experiential if not tangible 
sense. 

The film cajoles the audience to be
come aware of its (and film in general's) 
very procedure. At the beginning, the 
viewer reads that "the rest of the film 
will look just like this" and that it will be 
approximately two hours in duration. 
This elicits audience laughter because 

[ the film schedule states dearly that the 
film is43 minutes in duration. But one is 
also aware that it would not be far
fetched to expect a two-hour long "orgy 
of light-reading" from Michael Snow. 
Consequently, audience laughter is al
ways an echo of Snow's own self-ironic 
laughter, and thus an echo of the film 
laughing at itself. 

Everything about this film falls back 
upon itself and calls attention to its own 
object-hood. The film asks viewers' 
readers to relax and enjoy themselves, 
to consider it entertainment. As if to 
appease philistine appetites for diver
sionary mainline film, it demonstrates 
the variety of possibilities a filiTi may use 
to convey specific meaning: colour could 
be introduced, different typefaces could 
be used, the words can fade in and out, 
they can sHde off the frame, they can be 
of different sizes. Images or stsund could 
be introduced (this is only a titillating 
suggestion). Each word or sentence could 

be held on the screen for different 
lengths of time or there could be varia
tions in the patterns and rhythms of 
words to create certain emphases. Film 
is reduced to its basic formalistic ele
ments as Snow gives the ABC's of film
making. Contentwise, the film can also 
draw upon a number of possibilities. It 
can discuss itself; it can be a film of 
verbal and sexual violence; it cart laugh 
or cry, become confessional, playful, 
personal and dead serious. The film 
becomes a lesson, an experience, and a 
representation of its own process as it 
demonstrates each of these characteris
tics. ^ 

Snow cjl^usesbiographical material 
in a recondite fashion in his films. 
Recently his Presents and Rameau's 
Nephew were banned by the Ontario 
Board of Censors, which now requires 
independent 16mm filmmakers to sub
mit their works for inspection. In This, 
he takes solace in directly and familiarly 
addressing the Censor Board's high 
priestness, Mary Brown. In an exhibi-
tionistic urge to expose itself, the words 
"tits" and "ass" flash excitedly across 
the screen. 

Judging from audience reaction, this 
is perhaps Snow's most accessible film 
to date. He deliberately tries not to talk 
over anyone's head (he says he "wants to 
reach everyone who can speak En
glish"), But the film's self-contained 
simplicity is deceptive, as its meanings 
spiral out and Trouble upon themsel
ves. Like the loop of infinity, a film like 
this never really ends, it only seems to 
stop. 

Lyn Martin • 

S O I S T H I S d./sc./ed./p. Michael Snow 
cam./stills Anna Pasanow running time 43 min, 
d i s t Canadian Filmmakers Distribution Centre, 
New Vork Film Co-op, 

Marv Newland's 

Sing Beast Sing 

Do you remember a film called Bambi 
Meets Godzilla ? This short visual joke 
became an instant sensation akin to the 
popularity of the pet rock But how 
could an animator desecrate the memory 
of a beloved Walt Disney character? 
Well, Marv Newland is the culprit 

Sing Beast Sing, Marv Newland's 
most recent film, has his signature. He 
amuses us with credits like "Special 
Effects by Accident" but don't let these 
light touches fool you Sing Beast Sing, 
like good black comedy, will make you 
laugh derisively and at the same time 
raise your awareness about ecological 
travesties perpetrated by man, 

A fellow named Bert is carrying a cac
tus in a little red wagon. He sets the cac
tus beside a piano, A creature that looks 
like it just crawled out of the swamp is 
sitting on the piano bench. His name is 
Toledo, Toledo pi^oceeds to play and 
sing a blues song that repeats the phrase 
"I'm mad" As he sings the camera pans 
back and forth over a living-room scene. 
Furniture, paintings on the walls and a 
goose over a fire are some of the details 
obsen ' e^^^ ,you still with me? No, I 
am not relating a bad dream. The pan 
comes to rest on a dog sitting at a bar 
drinking beer The pan is repeated 
several times. When Toledo completes 
the song, a crashing sound is heard off-

• The beast, ready with an encore 

screen. The next shot reveals the dog 
lying on the floor in a motionless state. 

Bizarre things begin to happen. Re
member Bert the foreman ? He returns to 
the piano to take the cactus away. Upon 
touching the cactus and pulling out a 
needle, the cactus responds like all 
normal cacti by deflating like a balloon. 
There are plants on top of the piano and 
they meet the same fate. The plants take 
the form of objects in a Salvador Dali 
painting. They hang limply over the 
edge of the piano. By this point I am 
laughing uncontrollably and, just as I 
think my laughter is about to subside, 
the piano and bench transmute into a 
lifeless pool of matter on the floor. 
Toledo, the swamp-thing walks out of 
the scene as if nothing had happened. 
That's all, folks. 

Unfortunately thaf s not all, folks. This 
is not just a cute novelty film like Bambi 
Meets Godzilla. It cleverly and enter
tainingly makes a statement about the 
madness of a world that has allowed the 
environment to be raped by pollution, 

Bert and Toledo symbolize a destruc
tive love affair between industry and 
pollution, 

Bert represents the industrial attitude 
towards the environment. In a clever 
use of off-screen action suggested by 
sound, Newland depicts how modern 
industrial society is stealing the new 
generation's birthright to a clean en
vironment. The off-screen sound sug
gests that Bert takes a red wagon away 
from a child in order to cart the cactus, 
symbolizing the wrenching of the birth
right from the new generation. 

Berts deflating of the cactus suggests 
that the industry is destroying life-giving 
plant life 

Toledo represents the ugliness of this 
modern menace. This is a creature of 
the swamp where destructive bacteria 
are given life. He drinks muddy water 
while he plays his blues lament 

Toledo is an apt name for this grue
some, sloppy, and destructive swamp-
thing The industrial city of Toledo, 
Ohio, stands as a monument to the 
ravages of pollution. Pollution has 
marred the beauty and the environment 
of the cities of North America, 

The beer-drinking dog reflects the 
state of indifference some members of 
society display. The dog supposedly 
man's best friend, throws the beer cans 
on the floor to add to the litter The dog 
eventually collapses, probably dying 
from the polluted water used to make 
beer. Even the pink poodle playing the 
saxophone reminds us that animal life 
is affected by upsetting the genetic code 
and creating an aberration of nature. 

As Marv Newland seems to suggest 
through the visual pun of the goose 
roasting another goose, that North 
America is cooking its own goose by 
accepting pollution as a way of life. 

By tolerating pollution, Toledo will 
walk away from the situation still alive, 
while all life will disintegrate and die. 

What monster will this talented 
animator create next? I'm looking for
ward to more Marv Newland films since 
his productions to date reflect a witty 
and innovative artist, 

Robert H o o k e y • 
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